
RCW 90.72.040  Shellfish protection districts—Creation—
Boundaries—Cooperation with governmental entities—Abolition—
Referendum to repeal creation—Certain fees not permitted.  (1) The 
county legislative authority may create a shellfish protection 
district on its own motion or by submitting the question to the voters 
of the proposed district and obtaining the approval of a majority of 
those voting. The boundaries of the district shall be determined by 
the legislative authority. The legislative authority may create more 
than one district. A district may include any area or areas within the 
county, whether incorporated or unincorporated. Counties shall 
coordinate and cooperate with cities, towns, and water-related special 
districts within their boundaries in establishing shellfish protection 
districts and carrying out shellfish protection programs. Where a 
portion of the proposed district lies within an incorporated area, the 
county shall develop procedures for the participation of the city or 
town in the determination of the boundaries of the district and the 
administration of the district, including funding of the district's 
programs. The legislative authority of more than one county may by 
agreement provide for the creation of a district including areas 
within each of those counties. County legislative authorities are 
encouraged to coordinate their plans and programs to protect shellfish 
growing areas, especially where shellfish growing areas are located 
within the boundaries of more than one county. The legislative 
authority or authorities creating a district may abolish a shellfish 
protection district on its or their own motion or by submitting the 
question to the voters of the district and obtaining the approval of a 
majority of those voting.

(2) If the county legislative authority creates a shellfish 
protection district by its own motion, any registered voter residing 
within the boundaries of the shellfish protection district may file a 
referendum petition to repeal the ordinance that created the district. 
Any referendum petition to repeal the ordinance creating the shellfish 
protection district shall be filed with the county auditor within 
seven days of passage of the ordinance. Within ten days of the filing 
of a petition, the county auditor shall confer with the petitioner 
concerning form and style of the petition, issue an identification 
number for the petition, and write a ballot title for the measure. The 
ballot title shall be posed as a question so that an affirmative 
answer to the question and an affirmative vote on the measure results 
in creation of the shellfish protection district and a negative answer 
to the question and a negative vote on the measure results in the 
shellfish protection district not being created. The petitioner shall 
be notified of the identification number and ballot title within this 
ten-day period.

After this notification, the petitioner shall have thirty days in 
which to secure on petition forms the signatures of not less than 
twenty-five percent of the registered voters residing within the 
boundaries of the shellfish protection district and file the signed 
petitions with the county auditor. Each petition form shall contain 
the ballot title and full text of the measure to be referred. The 
county auditor shall verify the sufficiency of the signatures on the 
petitions. If sufficient valid signatures are properly submitted, the 
county auditor shall submit the referendum measure to the registered 
voters residing in the shellfish protection district in a special 
election no later than one hundred twenty days after the signed 
petition has been filed with the county auditor.
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(3) The county legislative authority shall not impose fees, 
rates, or charges for shellfish protection district programs upon 
properties on which fees, rates, or charges are imposed under chapter 
36.89 or 36.94 RCW for substantially the same programs and services. 
[2011 c 10 § 84; 1997 c 447 § 20; 1992 c 100 § 3; 1985 c 417 § 4.]

Notice to registered poll voters—Elections by mail—2011 c 10: 
See note following RCW 29A.04.008.

Finding—Purpose—1997 c 447: See note following RCW 70.05.074.
Findings—1992 c 100: See note following RCW 90.72.030.
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